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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 19th June 2017 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
         Mrs. Thompson (Vice-chairperson)                                          
                Mr. Stretch                                   Mr. Fockema

                County Councillor Mrs. Willis     
                District Councillor Mrs. Airey    District Councillor Mr. Butcher  

                Carol Last C.C.C. Area Engagement Officer 

                Mr. Morrison, Mr. Douglas & Mrs. Houston
1.   Apologies


    Mrs. Scrogham 

         PCSO Helen Madden        

2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interests.
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Mr. Morrison suggested that the meeting remember, with a minute’s silence, those who sadly lost their lives in the recent terrorist attacks and tower block fire. This was agreed and the reflection commenced and ended with the descent of the Chairman’s gavel. The chairman also remembered the sad passing of Derek Elsworth who, for many years, maintained the Swarthmoor Playground which was named ‘Elsworth Park’ in his honour when he retired. Derek, amongst many other contributions, cut the grass at Cross-a-Moor and made and emptied the wooden litter bins. His funeral was attended by Mrs. Scrogham and the clerk.
Mr. Morrison presented a donation to the council in the form of a cheque for £30 towards children’s activities. Mr. Morrison reiterated concerns regarding the Community Led Plan and suggested that all survey letters should be published.

A reply from the Planning Inspectorate was presented to Mr. Morrison regarding the Cowran Farm field which stated that once the appeal decision had been issued, the inspectorate had no further jurisdiction and that responsibility lies with the local planning authority.

Mr. Douglas informed the council that the Vicar and has wife were moving to Essex and, therefore, the Community News required a new editor.
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County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that she was due to visit Loppergarth with PCSO Helen Madden to view the site where the drainpipes were torn from the wall on Main Street. The grass verges between Cross-a-Moor and Swarthmoor were growing across the pavement. New road signs for Main Road were being considered in preparation for the building of the new roundabout.
District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported that photographs of the large root growing across the Loppergarth to Rowe Head footpath had been taken for the problem to be assessed. 

PCSO Helen Madden reported via email that the incidents of note in the parish 
consisted of two road traffic collisions in Swarthmoor with minor damage/minor injury occurrence. There was one incident of a sheep on the A590 and one cow. There was one common assault with parties being known to one another and the offender charged. There was one occurrence of criminal damage to a motor vehicle where the offender was identified and charged. There was one road related offence due to the manner of driving where the driver was identified. Dog fouling patrols were continuing with the SLDC Enforcement Officer. The year six children from Pennington School attended a Junior Citizen Scheme at Barrow Fire Station which was a multi agency safety event.
5. Community Led Plan

The proposed Community Led Plan questionnaire had been emailed to the councillors for scrutiny prior to the meeting. Mrs. Thompson reported that the next stage would be co-ordinated by Mrs. Houston which involved testing the understanding of the questionnaire wording on a pilot group drawn from all areas of the parish. Carol Last stated that offers to join the sample group would be welcomed as the purpose was to go out into the community. Mr. Morrison accepted the invitation.
The Chairman suggested that the insertion of the resident’s postcode onto the questionnaire should be optional. Carol Last and Mrs. Willis agreed that the highways question should reflect the fact that issues on the A590 could be reported to Highways England and that Cumbria County Council has installed an online reporting system. 
Smoke alarms could also be added to the questionnaire. Carol Last stated that she would seek advice from the fire service. 

The Chairman thanks all personnel involved in the Community Led Plan for their contribution. It was agreed that it was a very good questionnaire.

6.  Lindal

The South Lakeland District Council planning department refused planning permission for the proposed concrete batching plant.
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7.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received
b)The council had received a very kind offer from Mr. Metcalfe to restore the bus shelter outside 32/34 Ulverston Road, Swarthmoor. The offer was accepted and it was agreed that the council would reimburse expenses for materials. Mr. Fockema kindly offered to help Mr. Metcalfe. Clerk to reply to Mr. Metcalfe to accept his offer.
8.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received. New swing seats had been installed in the playground
9.   Local Area Partnership

Mrs. Thompson reported that councillors were advised to be aware of the ownership of any land that may require future maintenance. Carol Last presented a talk on the new highways reporting system to the meeting. Small grants for dementia awareness funding were available from Ulverston Town Council. The development of the footpath between the Ulverston Canal and Greenodd was ongoing. The next meeting was scheduled for September.
10.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

The Parish Rooms had been cleaned. Mr Dawson had repaired the roof on the Parish Rooms and Sunnyside. He had removed the tree growing close to Sunnyside and removed foliage from around the Parish Rooms in order to let the building breathe. He is to continue this work around Sunnyside.
11. Highway Repairs

Carol Last agreed to send guidance notes on the new online highways reporting system to the council. Reference numbers generated would be required to be noted. 
The highways hotline number is 0330 303 2992. The highways fault reporting website is http://www.cumbria.gov.uk/communications/reportafault.asp
12. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Good Councillor Guides


      £28.00
         Swarthmoor Playground maintenance
      £60.23


Parish Rooms maintenance  


    £375.00
         Parish Rooms maintenance(from 2016) 
    £480.00
Loppergarth Playground swing seats

    £114.80
Parish Rooms cleaning


      £70.00
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Invoices Due for Payment
         None
Receipts
         Sunnyside rent



                  £420.00


Mr. Morrison donation


        £30.00
Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 80 issue date 9th June 2017) balance on 9th June 2017: £13,414.64. (This includes £1,300 funding being held for the new Loppergarth Playground)
13. Planning Applications
Pennington

The following planning applications were approved:-

         SL/2017/0446 
Channel House, Pennington, roof over cattle collecting yard, slurry 

         reception pit & manure store to reduce rainwater contamination

         SL/2017/0489
8, The Rear Cottage, Whinfield Farm, Lindal, two storey rear 

         extension
The following planning application was refused:-

SL/2017/0528 Land adjacent to Vale View, Pennington, variation of condition 2(approved plans) attached to planning permission SL/2015/0648(five dwellings including two affordable, with new vehicular and pedestrian access)
‘Pennington Parish Council has serious concerns regarding the above planning application. Our councillors attended the latest Local Area 

Partnership meeting where it was advised that councils should be aware of ownership of any piece of land which may require future maintenance. This piece of land falls into this category and Pennington Parish Council has noted this advice.

Ownership of this piece of land needs to be established so that responsibility for maintenance is clear and does not become the parish council responsibility by default. The right of way issue also needs to be clear. The attached photographs show that it is currently impassable and that access is difficult. This side of the road has cars parked along its entire length at school time making access difficult and dangerous.

Pennington Parish Council replied to the original planning application, SL/2015/0648, land adjacent to Vale View, Pennington and I quote 

'The amended plans show a narrow access to the electricity pylon which requires 24/7 access. Pennington Parish Council would like confirmation that the applicant has contacted the department which maintains this vital and essential facility on which the whole hamlet depends. Pennington Parish Council would like to be assured that there is sufficient clearance for the Land Rover and cherry picker equipment'.’
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SLDC
The following planning application was approved:-

         SL/2017/0360

12, Heather Bank, front porch alterations to garage door to 

         create window and 1st floor extension 
         14.  Correspondence
         A list of correspondence was read. 
15.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 17th July 2017.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 24th June 2017
 
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

